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Our new temporary Exhibition has opened 
after much hard work and intense activity to 
create a feeling of The Village  in  Boreham 
Wood.  Down The Shops  explores the 
changes to Shenley Road and its shopping 
experience over the past 100 ye ars by 
concentrating on one well - loved and oft 
remembered tea room and confectioners -  
Hanson & Maude.  Dave Armitage, and his 
volunteer army, has recreated the shopfront, 
complete wi th sweet jars and tins,  once on the 
corner of Keystone Passage, where that 
Starbucks edifice now stands.  
 

 
 
Mary Hanson, Hono rary Museum Tru stee and 
long -time Museum aficio nado, with the 
facsimile of the Hanson & Maude shop 
win dow. Producing their own ice cream and 
selling sweets and tobacco, they were at the 
heart of The Village  as it grew from Robinson’s 
Folly in Theobald Street and then along 
Shenley Road – ever creeping east. So Station 
Parade developed on the south side, and other 
retail businesses began to be created – taking 
over existing houses or as purpose -bui lt 
shops. Our Exhibition shows this growth, 
referencing the favourite local traders who 
were unique to Borehamwood.  Anyone who 
remembers shopping in The Village  will find 
the exh ibition full of memor ies. C hildren can 
weigh out sweets to take home  in  paper bags 
and operate the original till, complete with 
pounds, shillings and pence!  
 
The Exhibition was opened by Hertsmere 
Mayor, Cllr Pete  Rutledge and Dave Arm itage, 
shown here with Ruth Stra tton, Hertsmere 
Museums Officer, and Town Mayor Cllr Clive 

Butchins. (Clive had made the Museum his 
charity of the  year):  
 

 
 

While our last Exhibition, Smile Please!, was 
still running, we had a couple of i nteresting 
events. We joined with the Library at No. 96 
on Saturday June 18 th  for another Fun Day. 
In the  Libr ary children were entertained with  
Story Time by  the  Library staff. W hilst in 
the Museum, the  children  dressed up for ‘A 
day at the seaside ’, had digital  photo s taken  
and framed to  decorate and take away, then 
donned ‘lab coats ’ to discover th e process of 
photography - as it used to be.  

Great fun was had by all, 
not least by the Museum 
volunteers – who had a 
succession of delightful 
children (and their 
parents) to work with, as 
you can see.  
 

As part of t he ‘Museums At Night ’  scheme , 
we joined with othe r museums across the 
country , in mid -May, staying open until 9pm.  
Visitors who could  no t visit in day time found 
the  per usal of the exhibition enhanced by 
wine and ‘nibbles ’ , with  time to study the 
main Boreham Wood Time  Line – a great 
idea to broaden t he Mus eum’s reach.  The 
next time we join the scheme for late 
opening  will be  in October .  Please see our 
website and Facebook  page  for updates  
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THE HISTORY WALK 2016  
 

On Sunday 3rd July an intrepid band of over 30 
History Walkers met behind the Ibis hotel in West 
Borehamwood to explore Well End , industrial 
Borehamwood  and Maxwell Park .  Led as always 
by Dave Armitage we set off towards the Ark 
Theatre .  Dave’s theme this year was the late 
development of this part of the town, and how the 
older farms and their connecting lanes and roads 
became the highways of today. 

 

The Ark Theatre, which 
replaced the Venue 
Theatre only 7 years ago, 
is already due for 
demolition. Originally part 
of Holmshill School , the 
whole area will be 
redeveloped.  The school 
opened unfinished in 
1958 when the gym was 

used as the assembly hall. From the school we 
walked through the rear entrance and onto the end of 
Shenley Road , turning towards Well End .   

This part of Borehamwood was dominated by Thrift 
Farm which existed from the 1600s, and still had 
barns in the 1960s.  At that time the road system was 
very different, and access to this site was via Potters 
Lane or Furzehill Road using a farm track between 
Bullbaiters and Cranes farms.  Potters Lane was the 
direct link to South Mimms and Arkley before the A1 
was built in the late 1920s.  

Walking down Shen ley Road , where the council 
houses were built in the early 1900s, to the far end, 
where there was no housing or road until the late 
1920s, the whole of Shenley Road was then 
renumbered from the Crown onwards. 

The walk took us around the 
back of the MGM Studio  site, 
now a housing estate, and with 
a slight detour up to the Mops 
& Brooms  pub along Rowley 

Lane.  Rowley Lane was the route used to travel to 
St Albans and Barnet and pre-dates most other roads 
in the area.  At the junction with Well End Road we 
found Nelson Cottage  which was formally The Lord 
Nelson Pub . The Mops and Brooms name came 
later, and is supposedly named after the implements 
used in a confrontation between locals and travellers.  

Back down Rowley Lane  past rumours of a Roman 
road to the Studio Way Estate where the roads are 
named after actors and film studios.  Crossing 
through the estate we passed the supposed mound 
for the “Ivanhoe Castle” which was built for the 1952 
MGM film, and used for many other productions.  

 

It remained on site 
for so long that 
many visitors to the 
area supposed 
Borehamwood to 
have an ancient 

past!  We stopped off at the last remaining piece of 
the huge studio, which is a green electricity 
transformer station, and visited the site of the 
demolished studio tower with the vestiges of the low 
wall at the front of the studios. 

Crossing Elstree 
Way we looked 
back across to 
where the Elstree 
Way Hotel  was 
located – now a 
block of offices 
being converted 
into flats.  This 

hotel was frequented by the stars of the studios and 
was once the ‘best in the town’. 

On the south side of the Way we were into the 
Industrial Heritage of the town and visited the area 
that was owned and run by John Laing.  A large 
number of factories were on this site, and many were 
used for shadow work in World War 2.  

Firms such as Elliott 
Automation  which 
employed 3,000 and 
made computers and 
advanced electronic 
systems, and was 

eventually taken over by Marconi.  Also in this area 
was Sellotape  – another large employer from 1943 
to 1990. 

Following down through the Hertsmere Industrial 
Park we came out into Kenilworth Park  and 
followed another ancient trackway back towards 
Manor Way  and the south side of the town.  Through 
the LCC and ERDC estates, past the old fire station, 
and the R & D site for John Laing in the mid 1960s, 
to Maxwell Park  via the site of another of the 
important farms in the area – Bullbaiters .   

In Maxwell Park  we traversed to the far side to see 
the Community Centre – the site of the Lynx Youth 
Club .  In the 60s the club played host to the likes of 
The Who and David Bowie (who first played the Lynx 
on October 2nd 1964 as Davie Jones), and even an 
early version of the Rolling Stones trod those boards. 
The Centre is still used as a community hub, in spite 
of attempts to remove it.  It was originally the gift of 
Ivor Bailey for the youth of Borehamwood.  

 

He was the founder 
and owner of BSP 
Industries which was 
at the end of the Walk.  
BSP was home to the 
largest European engineering drawing office of its 
time.  

A thoroughly entertaing Walk covering the history of 
Borehamwood’s farming, domestic and industrial 
past.  Thanks to Dave Armitage for all the history, 
and John Woolston (ex-BSP) for all the photos. See 
you next year for another exploration of a fascinating 
area. 



 
UP ON WO ODCOCK HILL  

 
The Museum recently became involved in creating 
a new history plaque for Woodcock Hill Village 
Green.  The Hill lies to the south of the town and 
the Elstree Tunnel for the railway runs 
underneath its western edge. Local residents have 
spent many hours clearing up the Hill and its 
Green and making it accessible for ramblers, dog 
walkers and view watchers. From the top you can 
see St. Albans to the north, and, before the trees 
grew up in the last century, Hampstead Heath was 
visible to the sout h. 

 
The Museum’s resident graphical 
volunteer, John Woolston, created 
this  plaque which tells the history 
of the Woodcock Hill Beacon.  This 
has been present on the Hill since 
the Spanish Armada in 1688.  Part 
of a nationwide chain to alert the 

English of  imminent invasion, the site has been 
preserved ever since as the link between London 
and northwards to the Midlands and on.  Nowadays 
the Beacon is lit for royal celebrations: the 
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee in 2012, when it was one 
of 4,000 across the countr y, and this year to 
celebrate the Queen’s 90 th  birthday on June 12th.  
 
Because of its position , Woodcock Hill was also 
the site of another signalling system, again in a 
time of war, and now long gone and rarely 
celebrated.  During the Napoleonic Wars the 
Admiralty needed a faster way to alert its 
dockyards and garrisons of impending invasion, and 
also to pass urgent messages much quicker than 
the traditional horseback.  
 
Inspired by the French system of ‘semaphore’ 
developed by Claude Chappe, who actually invented 
the word, Reverend Lord George Murray proposed 
to the Admiralty rectangular framework towers 
with six, five feet high octagonal shutters on 
horizontal axes that flipped between horizontal 
and vertical positions to signal.  
 
These were to be position ed on top of a small shed 
which would contain two observers and two 
shutter operators who used ropes to create up to 
64 codes and preset sentences.   Using telescopes , 
the observers would watch north and south to see 
the message on the nearest relay station  and then 
change their panels to pass the message on.   

 
 

 

 
1.Murray 

semaphore 
system  

 
2. Inside the station  

Murray’s system was accepted by the Admiralty 
and installed in September 1795 from London to 
Deal via 15 sites. It was so successful in pass ing 
signals in around one minute, that other  routes 
were established.  T he London to Yarmouth route 
using the Hampstead Heath – Woodcock Hill – St. 
Albans stations (15 miles long) sent messages in 
less than hal f an hour.  

 
3 St Albans High Street in 

1807  

 
An etching survives showing St Alban’s High 
Street in 1807, with the shutter telegraph on top 
of the city's Clock Tower.  After the threat of 
Napoleon was eliminated the  system was 
dismantled in 1816 and, of course, with wooden 
huts and equipment, nothing remained on 
Woodcock Hill to indicate its presence.  The 
semaphore system was such a boon to the 
Admiralty that a permanent link from London to 
its main dockyard in Portsmouth was est ablished in 
1820.  Using a simpler and more visible semaphore 
system developed by Rear Admiral Sir Home 
Popham this was maintained until 1847 when the 
railways and electric telegraph came into use.  One 
of the semaphore towers on this route at Chatley 
Heat h in Surrey has been restored and is open to 
the public,  Though this is built of brick, and so 
gives no real indication of the Woodcock Hill 
buildings.  The Hill has thus been an important 
landmark for many centuries, and helped protect 
the country in tim es of peril.  
Thanks to John Cartledge & Teddy’s Trails, 
Wikipedia, www.portsdown -tunnels.org.uk  
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EXCLUSIVE FRIENDS EVENT  
 

 

FRED THOMAS  from 
Boreham Wood 

Ironmongers  will talk 
about his shop,  which he 

ran for 40 years, with lots 
of stories of shops and 

shopping in The Village. 
And you can visit our 

current Exhibition -  Down 
The Shops -  with refreshments too!  

TUESDAY 27th SEPTEMBER from 7 to 
9 pm.   Please ring the Museum on 01442 
454888 to let us know you are coming, or 
email  friendsofeandbwmuseum@hotmail .co.uk  
TICKETS ARE LIMITED, SO APPLY 
NOW!  

OUTREACH NEWS  

In June a group of 30 Year 3 pupils from 
Monksmead Primary school visited the 
museum to take part in a series of 
workshops linked to the museum’s 
exhibition ‘Smile. A Brief History of 
Photography.’  

The children followed a Discovery Trail, 
made their own camera obscura, 
discovered local history through an 
exploration of local maps and were 
introduced to the varied books on offer in 
the Children’s Library.  

Feedback was, once 
again, very positive: ‘We 
all thor oughly enjoyed 
each session.  The 
questioning by the 

volunteers and staff was excellent, 
encouraging the children to use their 
Maths and English skills in a way that 
made it fun and interesting.’  
 

Going Down The Village : July  

Our theme this month was  Homes and 
Interior Design from the 1920s to the 
1980s. Our memories ranged from butler 
sinks and kitchen ranges to psychedelic 
wallpaper, lava lamps, Ercol furniture and 
flying ducks on the wall. One of our 
regulars remembered making the very 
ducks!  

 

Our next meeting is on Thursday Sept 
8th: 'Post - War Development'. Do you 
remember the   LCC houses being built 
in the  1950s?  Do you still live in one?  

Come along and join us, bring your 
memories and pictures if you have any. 
All welcome.  

FORTHCOMING EVENTS  :  

As always, the year is going fast, and before 
we know it, we will be getting ready, for our 
next exhibition! On January 17 th  2017, the 
Museum will be launching From Village To 
Town, Celebrating A Century Of 
Migration . 

Preparation has been underway for the past 
few months. Thank you to everyone  who 
kindly gave up the ir time  to share their 
memories and recollections of life in 
Borehamwood!  

The next stage in the planning is to ensure 
that alongside the interviews, we can display a 
selection of  objects, to tell  your stories.  

Can you help? What we are looking for are any 
items, photographs, or documents, which 
could tell the story of you and/or your family’s 
time in Elstree and Borehamwood?  

Please do get in touch! We would love to hear 
from you!   Either email th e museum on 
info@elstree -mueum.org.uk  or call Matt on 
07771 658722  

 

mailto:info@elstree-mueum.org.uk
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